MINUTES OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

Thursday, 22nd January 2004 at 7.40 pm

PRESENT:  John Mann (Chair, Independent Member) Barbara Phillips (Vice-Chair, Independent Member) and Councillors R Colwill and Nerva.

1.
Declarations of Interest

John Mann and Barbara Phillips declared personal interests in the item relating to the change of term of office for independent members and the appointment process.   The Borough Solicitor advised that it was considered that this interest was not prejudicial as the matter related to a body to which they had been appointed by the Council (para 10(c) of the Brent Members Code of Conduct refers).   Councillor Colwill declared a personal interest in the item relating to the Guidance and Procedure for Local Determinations of Allegations of Misconduct against Members of the Council.   

2.
Deputations

None.

3.
Minutes of Previous Meeting – 21st October 2003

RESOLVED:-

that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 21st October 2003 be approved as a true and accurate record.

4.
Matters Arising
John Mann reported that, as requested, he had written to all three Members of Parliament concerning training for members of the Standards Committee and had received responses.   Sarah Teather, MP had acknowledged receipt of the correspondence.   Barry Gardiner, MP had agreed to raise the matter in parliamentary questions.   Paul Boateng, MP had written to Anthony Holland, the Chair of the Standards Board, from whom a reply had been received stating that there was no specific funding available for training and suggesting that consideration be given to sponsorship.   He also suggested that approaches be made to the Improvement and Development Agency (IDeA) and the Standards Board for assistance.   The Committee noted that a representative of the Standards Board had attended  the recent West London Boroughs networking event for Standards Committee members.
The Committee noted with pleasure a summary of the responses from attendees at the recent West London Training Event, which had been well received were circulated to members of the committee.   Brent councillors had also attended a members training session for which there was also a good response and at which members had entered fully into discussions.   The Committee agreed to place on record their gratitude to Legal and Democratic staff involved and the Members’ Development Officer all of whom had made considerable contributions to those events.

5.
Change of Term of Office for Independent Members and Appointment Process
The Committee received a report concerning the change of term of office for independent members of the Standards Committee.   The report informed members of the appointment process for independent members at the Special Council Meeting on 17th May 2004.

This issue had been discussed at the Constitutional Monitoring Group where it had been suggested that the term of office be extended to two years to allow independent members to be fully involved in the workings of the Committee.   The process for the appointments was also noted and it was agreed that this might be subject to minor amendments by the Borough Solicitor at her discretion.   It was agreed that consultation with political groups would continue.   The report was noted.   The Borough Solicitor explained that the changes would be made by Full Council in May.
RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the suggested change to Standing Order 55(b) by the Constitution Monitoring Group which would allow for a two-year term of office for independent members be noted;

(ii)
that the suggested appointment process and documents as set out in appendix II to the report be endorsed.

6.
Guidance and Procedure for Local Determinations of Allegations of Misconduct against Members of the Council
The Committee had before them a report from the Borough Solicitor regarding the procedure to be followed by the Monitoring Officer and the Standards Committee when dealing with matters which are referred to them for local determination.

The Borough Solicitor, Terry Osborne, introduced the report and the guidance issued to accompany the Regulations.   The draft local procedure took these into account with a number of amendments to reflect local requirements.   She briefly outlined the content of the chapters which included a detailed procedure for conducting hearings and the factors to be taken into account.   Barbara Phillips asked what guidance the Standards Committee would have in determining the sanctions to be imposed and Terry Osborne advised that information would be available on the Standards Board website and decisions made in similar circumstances by other panels would be taken into account.  

John Mann was concerned that the proposed Brent Guidance was not an exact reflection of the guidance issued by the Standards Board and that there was no detailed explanation as to precisely where changes had been made.   The Monitoring Officer stated that the Council was required to take account of the guidance and that there was no requirement for it to be adhered to slavishly.   Additionally, the draft Brent guidance had been written afresh and this meant it would have been difficult to cross-reference differences.   

On preliminary matters, the Committee discussed arrangements for the adjournment of hearings and were advised that hearings could be delayed if the member concerned was absent; depending on whether appropriate notice had been given of the meeting or notice of the request for adjournment and the reasons for the request.   A test of reasonableness would be applied.   The Chair expressed concern at the Standard Board’s recommendation that hearings be completed within a 24-hour period of time and that late evening hearings would not be satisfactory.   In view of the serious nature of the hearings the Committee agreed that those giving evidence at hearings should do so on oath. 
The Standards Board Guidance provides that it is for the Standards Committee to give permission for the member under investigation to be represented or accompanied by a person who was not a solicitor or barrister.   Members agreed that, in the interests of efficiency, the Monitoring Officer should make an interim decision in consultation with the Chair and a formal decision would be made by the Committee as required by the legislation.
Councillor Colwill expressed concern that information might be received during the course of the hearing that could be considered ‘confidential’.   It was noted that there would be an obligation on all members present to keep confidential information given in such a setting.   The Monitoring Officer agreed that this would be included in the Annual Standards Letter to members.

Regarding the procedure prior to the hearing (Chapter 3), the Monitoring Officer clarified that it was for members who were the subject of hearings to take their own legal advice.   However, they would be offered copies of relevant documents and information.   She would also make available a colleague within Legal Services to give appropriate assistance.   Costs outside of these facilities would need to be met by the individual.   The Borough Solicitor agreed that a guidance would be given to Legal staff on how to advise members in this situation.   
The Committee then discussed the distribution of documents and the administration process.   The Borough Solicitor indicated that she would nominate an appropriate officer to handle these matters most likely the Democratic Services Manager or one of his staff.   
The Committee noted that the form on which members would respond to the ESO’s report (Form A) would be a simplified version of that included in the Standards Board model and would raise the issues set out in Chapter 3 of the draft local procedure.    The Committee were concerned that the form to be devised should be clear and guide members as to the type of information to be provided while giving them every opportunity to set out their concerns.

It was noted that the local procedure provided for the Monitoring Officer to prepare the pre-hearing summary.   Terry Osborne advised that this was so as to limit the Chair’s involvement in the preliminary paperwork and thereby allow the Chair to be impartial actual hearing.
Regarding the hearing procedure (Chapter 4), the Committee had a discussion on the arrangements for the attendance of witnesses, separate waiting areas and accommodation for the hearing.    John Mann stated that he would wish to be advised in advance of the hearing of the seating arrangements for the various parties who, he felt, should have separated private waiting areas.   He also felt that evidence should be given in closed session to maintain confidentiality.   The Borough Solicitor stated that hearings would be public meetings taking place in a public building and would follow the same arrangements as those currently in existence for all other committees.   There was no facility for witnesses or members of the public to be excluded at any stage from the hearing and witnesses would be allowed to stay throughout and be called to give their contribution when required.   There was no statutory right to exclude other than where confidential or exempt information is likely to be disclosed.  In the case of exempt information the committee would  need to  agree whether to exclude the press and public.   Members questioned whether or not it was appropriate for witnesses to hear the contribution of others prior to giving their own evidence and were advised that it was and that this was also the case at other civil court cases, tribunals and public inquiries.   Councillor Colwill asked that his concerns be recorded that there was a risk that a public statement might be made in a hearing that was not true and accurate and which breached the requirements of the Data Protection Act.   He requested that the Borough Solicitor write to members giving assurances in this regard.   
Regarding access to the hearing and documents for members of the public (Chapter 7), it was agreed that it should be made clear in the procedure that other members of the Council could remain in any closed part of the hearing but subject to the usual Access to Information rules.   Regarding the circulation of agendas and papers, it was noted that it would be for the Democratic Services Manager to take a view on the release of documents where one party has requested confidentiality.   It was noted that the Committee’s deliberations on the various issues would take place in private.   The Borough Solicitor advised that this was the case in the procedure for licensing hearings which were considered to be quasi-judicial.   The Borough Solicitor felt this was probably because it tended to lead to a better quality of decision-making as members would be able to ask questions and discuss the case freely.   

During the debate, Councillor Colwill proposed that witnesses remain outside the hearing, give their evidence and then leave.   Councillor Nerva subsequently moved an amendment such that witnesses the hearing until called and then be allowed to remain once they had given their evidence.   
The Borough Solicitor advised that this would be unlawful and would need to be reported to Full Council whereupon Councillor Nerva accepted that advice.   Councillor Colwill’s motion as amended was put to the vote and declared LOST.

John Mann again expressed his concern at the language and layout of the draft procedure suggesting that it follow more closely that of the Standard Board’s guidance.   He suggested that a further draft be brought before the next meeting of the committee.   The Borough Solicitor was anxious that the Council should have some agreed procedure in place in the event of the Standards Committee being required to consider a case.   The Committee agreed to delegate to the Monitoring Officer authority to finalize the procedure in consultation with the Chair and report back.

RESOLVED:-

(i)
that the draft procedure for the local determination of allegations of misconduct against members of the Council attached to the report at appendix 1 be agreed in principle, and the Borough Solicitor be authorised to amend the draft procedure in accordance with the discussion and in consultation with the Chair and report back to the next meeting;

(ii)
that the provisions of the Local Authorities (Code of Conduct) (Local Determination) Regulations 2003, the Standards Board for England Guidance attached to the report at appendix 2 be noted;
(iii)
that a one page procedural statement for hearing attendees be prepared and that the procedure amended to provide for the Chair to outline the procedure at the start of the meeting;
(iv)
that all members of the Committee will be expected to attend hearings of cases referred by the Standards Board;
(v)
that the Monitoring Officer write to members explaining why it was not her responsibility to ensure that appropriate evidence is heard in closed sessions.

7.
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled to take place on 15th April 2004.

8.
Any Other Business

There was none at this meeting.

The meeting ended at 10.05 pm

J MANN

Chair
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